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Report of the First Vice President         

To the

2004 Second Meeting

It is my pleasure to submit this report of my observations and activity on your behalf since the 2004 Annual Meeting.

License Restructuring

At the 2004 Annual Meeting, the Board took the bold step to move amateur radio into the future and provide for its existence for years to come. Second guesses are common nature, and I’m sure some have had thoughts about whether we did the right thing. Judging from the overwhelming support of our proposal by members and non-members alike, the support of amateur radio’s Congressional Representatives, and the fact that the NCVEC later developed a position almost identical to ours, says we did. The fact that the League took the bold initiative to lead the way, to take that first step with not just a reduction in the Morse requirement as many had only addressed, but to propose a structure that is sorely needed in the amateur radio service is a compliment to this Board, the League, and what we have stood for in amateur radio for 90 years.

We should all be proud of what we have done, but also be aware the really hard work is ahead of us. The words “Elmer” and “Mentor” are needed now more than ever. Not because of the wild, flagrant allegations of “dumbing down”, but for the sad fact that those words, if living creatures, would be an endangered species. Its sad, but many radio amateurs that used to help novices….not Novice class licensees, but novices, those new to the service, have all but given up. Today, some spend more time than they used to spend elmering sitting behind a keyboard on email complaining about the lack of knowledge and experience of new radio amateurs. That is sad. Today, some spend more time sitting behind a keyboard complaining about the lack of amateur radio activity than they do getting on the air. What’s the old saying….”If you’re not part of the solution, you’re part of the problem” ??

K1ZZ and I were having a chat in his office a few months ago, talking about the perception that today’s new radio amateurs are “dumber” than those of 30+ years ago. Dave and I each shared an experience from our Novice days where we did something that today seems really stupid to us (yes, I’ll share mine with you at the meeting, if you’ll share one of your similar experiences!!). But we gained experience, we got smarter, we got better, and unfortunately a lot of us got amnesia and forgot, or refuse to admit, some of the mistakes we made that today seem so silly. We may well be better off if, during our closing comments at the end of the board meeting, we went around the room and everyone shared their experience….you know, kind of like a K5UR sit around the camp fire Kum Ba Yah sing along.

Seriously, amateur radio needs a shot in the arm…something to get young and old (in amateur radio experience) on the air and operating more. I believe if the FCC adopts the license restructuring proposal we will see such a shot. It will be up to us to ensure the new hams are welcomed, elmered, mentored, and their mistakes are nurtured into experience, not critism from an old timer just because the new ham built an antenna exactly like the instructions showed, didn’t understand SWR or how to measure it, the antenna wasn’t resonant so the final was burned out in the transmitter……Oh, did  I just tell you my “stupid” experience as a 13 year old Novice? I had an Elmer that took the time to explain exactly what had happened….and it never happened again !

Thank you for your leadership, and thank you for the initiative to recognize mentoring as an important part of the League’s activities.

Finances

A good job so far by everyone in keeping expenses down and making our bottom line to date look good. However, it looks good, as Barry has said in his report, because of the reduced expenses and not because revenues have increased. We need to be mindful of this in the coming months because if revenues continue to decrease there is a limit to how much we can cut before it is going to hurt.

IAC

Vice President Craigie has assumed the Chair of the Industry Advisory Council. During 2003, the Council had seemed to not have a focus, and discussions with some of its members resulted in responses as to when the League was going to push for an HF license without a Morse requirement so their business could improve. Not only was this a little offensive to me personally, but out of bounds. It was a little too close to what we get accused of far too often….being in bed with the amateur radio manufacturers.

A healthy amateur radio industry is mandatory for future amateur radio growth. Let’s face it, radio amateurs are not going to build their own equipment from a pile of parts picked up at Allied on a scale sufficient to sustain the amateur service. So we really do need the amateur manufacturers. What purpose, though, should an industry advisory council have in today’s ARRL? It was 12 years ago when the Council was formed. Through the years, they have collectively done some good for amateur radio. But in 12 years a lot of things have changed and the Board has not taken a look at whether this groups original charge is still valid today. Kay and I will submit a motion for your consideration to review and if needed, revamp the IAC in line with today.

Travel

In an effort to reduce expenses, my travel has been minimal. Aside from a few hamfests and conventions my major trip since the 2004 Annual meeting was to accompany President Haynie to Washington in February for meetings with Congress and the FCC.

My travel plans to Dayton were cancelled at the last moment due to Kim becoming hospitalized.

Personal Observations

Hiram probably said it best when talking about radio amateurs living in the past, even though in 1923 amateur radio didn’t have much of a past:

 “By the year 1923, amateur radio was on the threshold of its greatest development, the exploration and use of short waves. This was made possible by the wide use of the vacuum tube instead of spark, although a few of the Old Guard still flaunted “Spark Forever” on their QSL cards.”

As each of you know, I love the history of amateur radio and still enjoy operating my vintage radio station set up in the opposite corner of my shack. Amateur radio has grown throughout history only because radio amateurs remember the past, honor the past, learn from the past, share their experiences from the past, but refuse to live in the past. That is where we are, once again, today.

Get on the air, please !!

Respectfully Submitted with 73,

Joel Harrison, W5ZN

First Vice President

